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John Holt




Nadine Hudspeth




Mark Thompson




Emma Moody (Clerk)

1847 Welcome/Apologies

Ivan Jepson welcomed everyone to the meeting, taking the chair in Robin Mackie’s absence.

Apologies were received from Rebecca Anderson, Kevin Fitzpatrick, Darren Heathcote, Simone Wood, Robin Mackie, Keith Cann-Evans, John McElroy and Nick Hurn.
No declarations of interest were declared, but members were reminded that if any conflicts arose during the course of the meeting, they should declare it to the Clerk.

1848
Management Accounts end of March 2014
The Management Accounts and accompanying report were presented by the Director of Finance.

The key areas to highlight were:

· the 16-18 FE target would be exceeded;
· the non-apprenticeship target remained on track;
· the 16-18 apprenticeship should be okay;

· 19+ apprenticeships will fall short of target.

The Director of Finance confirmed that there was a small forecasted deficit.  The position would be tight and it would come down to how much the College could deliver in-house as opposed to through partner provision.

A governor asked about the implications of going into deficit.  This would be the first year for the College and the Director of Finance confirmed that if the College did this for two years running then it would breach its bank covenants.  However, he was in regular discussions with the bank about this situation.  The bank had also confirmed that the FRS 17 pension valuation would not be taken into account in calculating the deficit.

The Director of Finance suggested that the College needed to be alive to notice provisions in its contractual arrangements where it was potentially going into deficit situation.

He also confirmed that there were things that could be looked at to prevent a deficit arising.  The Director of Finance confirmed he was looking at such matters.

The Principal confirmed that the executive team had looked at this issue on its Away Day and had looked at internal areas of College business for flexibility.  The executive team were relatively confident that the position could be pulled back.

A member asked about the risks of using sub-contractors.  The Director of Finance confirmed that the use of sub-contractors could be a risk but in any event certain projects were paid up front such as the 10-T Project where payments were made up front which ought to be secure.
There were other areas of work which were particularly challenging and which were not particularly lucrative for the College.  His view was that it was better to focus on larger funding streams through the SFA and the EFA as opposed to through smaller provision.

The Principal confirmed that the executive team was looking at how to put resources in place to best deliver these areas of work.

It was acknowledged that there were challenging finances across the sector.  20% of colleges had been deemed to be in inadequate financial health and many were suffering from cash flow issues.

A member asked whether or not the signs of improvement in the economic climate would have an impact on the College.  How would the College know of any opportunities which presented themselves to it.
The Principal confirmed that there had been a re-structuring at management level to focus on the commercial element of the College’s business.  There were two lines of management, one focussed on the delivery/learning and one focussed on business opportunities.
The Director of Business and Innovation said that he thought there were many opportunities with employers.  He gave the example of Intu which operated the Metro Centre and Eldon Square and in relation to which the College was looking to set up a retail academy.  It was about up-skilling the members of the workforce through apprenticeships and through employer engagement.  He also gave the example of G4S where Gateshead College had designed an apprenticeships’ training programme.  They were also looking to develop a call centre.
He confirmed that there had been some delays in the Nissan Infinity Project and the impact that had had on the College.  He said that many of the College’s commercial links historically were with the construction industry which had been hard to pick up as a result of the downturn.

The clear lines of management responsibility will help the situation.  He will have a full report on the business quadrant for the College in due course.

The increased targets for apprenticeships was an on-going challenge.  Getting apprenticeships for such a large number of students at the College was particularly difficult.

The Director of Finance confirmed that the upturn in the economy would also improve the FRS17 value in that actuarial practice may change.

He then presented the balance sheet to the Board.  Net assets were approximately £20 million and the balance sheet looked healthy at approximately £50 million.  The College was in a cash strong position and at the end of May should be around £7 million.  

The Chair credited both John Holt and his team for the prudent financial management of the College in difficult financial times.

The report was duly noted.

1849 Teaching and Learning Quadrant
(A)
The Chair updated member of the Board on the recruitment process for the Deputy Principal of Curriculum and Quality.

He said that ten candidates had been short-listed to three.  Those three candidates had been interviewed yesterday (21st May).  There was a recommendation to be put to the Board today following a successful interview process where the Selection Panel were unanimously recommending to the Board the appointment of Chris Toon.  He was Deputy Principal of Curriculum and Quality at Knowsley Community College.  This was a smaller college in the North West, turnover approximately £15 million plus.
The Clerk confirmed that in light of the short notice that had been given of this recommendation, she would circulate an email to other Board members to confirm their endorsement of this appointment.  She also confirmed that students and staff could not vote on the proposal.

The Principal confirmed that the process had been very thorough.  The candidate had a broad range of skills.  He had previously worked at Derby College and had been recruited at Knowsley who had received a Grade 4 at OFSTED and then following Chris’s leadership had improved their position to a Grade 2.  All members of the panel thought Chris was an excellent cultural fit.

The Chair of Academics Standards Committee, who had sat on the Selection Panel, confirmed he felt it was good to interview candidates from outside of the region.  He found the candidate very positive about the College and its ambitions.  Other members of the Selection Panel agreed.

It was resolved to approve the recommendation to appoint Chris Toon subject to due diligence and subject to an email being circulated to the Board.  The vote was passed unanimously.
It was agreed that an earlier start date would be negotiated if possible so as to ensure Chris was bedded in before the September new term.

The Chair of Academic Standards Committee noted his thanks to the Principal and other member of the executive team who had stepped in to fill the gap during the vacancy.

(B)
The Chair reminded members of the Board Away Day at Matfen Hall where significant debate had been had around the future of the College and quadrant reporting.  We had looked at the three quadrants for business, people and corporate services.

However, governors recognised that teaching and learning underpinned everything else.  The intention was to assign a lead governor and a lead executive team member to each.

The Principal confirmed that the Away Day had gone well.  There had been some healthy debate and discussion.  The number one priority was around teaching and learning.  The College was operating in a challenging environment and was very focussed on getting this aspect of its business right.  She was conscious that Board colleagues might not know enough about teaching and learning and proposed to tag on an hour’s worth of training at the end of the next Board meeting to ensure that governors could put this element of work into context.

A powerpoint presentation was delivered by the Principal.  Students were at the heart of teaching and learning and they were surrounded by support, teaching and learning assessment, curriculum and quality and performance.

The College was measured under the Common Inspection Framework last updated 2012.  Teaching, learning and assessment was the most important element of the quadrant as far as the Inspection Framework was concerned.

The College’s curriculum was split between 16-19 and 19+.  The College did take on a couple of learners at the age 14 mark, but these were in the minority.

16-19
· 3,200 learners

· £11.1 million revenue

· 1 – 2 year courses

· Funded for a particular course

· Work experience needed in conjunction with every course off site and not on the college

· Apprenticeship provision through on-job training 

· Functional  provision and technical support

· The College to be focussed on English and Maths to a GCSE standard

19 +

· All courses provided for adults
· All job related
· Self- funding
· A higher number of students average course length 16 hours
In terms of student support, OFSTED had said that the College was good at getting students on the right course.

Every student needed a learning plan to cover their journey pre, on and post course.  The ultimate goal was to lead to employability.

The teaching, learning and assessment element of this was about the delivery of the product students.  This was measured through direct observation, learner/stakeholder feedback, outcomes, measurement of destination data, the progress of learners in year and value added.

The College needed greater compliance and rigour around student tracking data.  There was a previous challenge of getting students grades that they were forecasted at the initial diagnostic stage.  OFSTED had seen too much “whole class” observation without stretching challenge for individual learners.  This was a significant part of the OFSTED weighting and had led to the overall grade but it only actually affected 25% of the College students.

A governor commented that she thought communicating to mixed audience was a hard task.  The College needed to demonstrate its ability through its teaching and the Principal acknowledged that some teachers were struggling with the new rigorous regime.

In terms of measuring success rates, this was pass rates coupled with retention rates.  Learning walks were undertaken where managers dipped in and out of the curriculum.  Both teachers and managers had a clear understanding of the grades that were asked of them.  Students were asked for their feedback.  The OFSTED criteria was an objective criteria which everyone was measured against.
A member questioned whether the language used was right.  They questioned whether or not the OFSTED criteria were the right criteria.  Whilst everyone acknowledged that it was important to get things right from the OFSTED perspective, the College couldn’t lose sight of its bigger picture and its strategy of getting learners equipped to work.

The Director of People said that the newly qualified teachers were measured against a different criteria for observation than other teachers.  His view was that all teachers, no matter what level, should be measured on the same criteria so as to learn what was required of them at a much earlier stage.

Governors questioned whether or not the grading system was effective.

The Principal said that the focus was what went on in the classroom.  There was a clear difference in weighting between teaching and learning quadrant in general and the outcomes which we saw for our students, which at Gateshead College were very good.  The Principal confirmed however that the success rates at the College were still too close to the national rate and therefore OFSTED did not give enough recognition to the College’s outcomes because of other areas of its activity.

The Director of Marketing said it was important for governors to ask what was right for the brand.  Obviously, Gateshead College has to measure itself against the OFSTED objectives but also bring in a Gateshead College edge to learning in terms of what was expected of teachers and students in the classroom.

The Chair of Academic Standards said that OFSTED was important but it was not the be all and end all.  The College needed objective measurements as any other industry needed measurements to give itself a grading and comparison to other Colleges.  However he thought that giving learners a good experience was still the most important and to ensure individual learning throughout the College.

The Chair commented that he thought that unannounced observations in the classroom were still the right thing.

Measurement was the starting point but they had to have clarity for teachers to show that where they needed to be.

Governors then discussed the student contract between students and the College.  The Clerk commented that many education providers were seeing students look to the contract as a basis for challenging the education that was being provided by the institution.  Obviously, whilst the student contract was a useful tool for the College to demand more of students, actually from a legal perspective avenues of challenge were quite limited.  Nevertheless, the Director of Marketing was quite keen to look at student contracts with the Clerk to see if they adequately set out the expectations on learners and also establish clear milestones for achievement.

The Principal said that she thought the Job Pursuit initiative needed to be embedded in the culture of the College.  We needed to be clear in setting the objectives of this quadrant that OFSTED measures were important, but they were actually also a by-product of what we did on a day to day basis at College.  These objectives needed to be embedded so that governors could adequately discharge their duties.

The Chair asked the Principal about how academic standards monitored the data which was produced.  He wanted to be clear that governors got the right information in relation to outcomes for learners, their destination and the overall student experience.  The quality of standards was measured at committee level.  Each course was broken down into an SSA level.  The only thing that the College didn’t do was farming and horticulture although it had not closed the doors on this.

The Principal confirmed that the following areas were the most popular areas within the College:

1. Health & Care.

9.
Creative industries 

4.
Engineering

8.
Sport

Emily Cox left the meeting at 1.15pm.
The Principal confirmed that Performance Reports were presented to Academics Standards Committee which were RAG rated.  The red areas were supported by action plans.  Success rates were monitored by retention and achievement.  The definition of success was a pass.

The Principal confirmed that students had two targets, (1) what they should achieve, and (2) their stretch target – which was a challenge to them but something that certainly should be achievable and give them something clearer to aim for.

The added advantage of reaching the stretch target was that students became more employable and reached a better destination.

A governor commented that she thought it was confusing for students to have two targets.  She thought that students might only look to achieve the lower target.  She thought stretch targets were what they should be working towards.

Other governors and members of the executive team wondered if students understood what they were working towards.  The Director of People thought that the stretch target was actually a good motivational tool.  The staff governor said that she thought the stretch target was what they could achieve in the long term whereas actually the realistic targets were a good way of keeping students motivated mid-term with smaller steps being achieved within the annual action plan.

The Principal confirmed that the Academic Standards Committee focussed on key areas of concern at committee level.  The teaching, learning and assessment had been reviewed regularly with an overview of progress as against achievements.  Curriculum managers had been invited to the committee to talk about areas of concern and the committee had held those people to account and challenged them much more rigorously.

The Chair asked the Chair of Academic Standards how rigorous the challenge was at committee level.  He thought that the level of challenge from governors was robust and also noted that there was some peer review.  However, members of the management team and the executive team needed vigour and challenge on a variety of areas on a regular basis.

Following the OFSTED inspection, a Post-Inspection Action Plan had been produced.  There was also an executive summary of the SAR which was circulated to the meeting.  A QIP was then produced which was monitored by Academic Standards Committee on a regular basis.  The learning quadrant needed to continue to focus on this element of the work.  The QIP was now coupled with the Post-Inspection Action Plan which had been produced for OFSTED’s purposes.

What Board members needed to consider was what information they wanted to be passed back to them and how detailed they wanted that to be.  A governor commented that she would like to see trends in data over time as opposed to all of the minutiae detail.
Confidential and not for Public publication:  
The Chair of Academic Standards concluded by saying that he had enjoyed the discussion today and was heartened to see the interest of other governors.  He referred to OFSTED training for governors which he had attended which had looked at the role of governors in the teaching learning quadrant.  He felt this was an area where governors needed to keep a close eye.

The Principal confirmed that the Chair expected governor leads and executive leads for each quadrant, supported by any other governors who wished to do so, to look at each quadrant and consider objectives in each quadrant.

The Clerk confirmed there was also a task to be done to draw up Terms of Reference for each quadrant looking at the remit and role of each committee at this moment in time and ensuring that governors discharged their statutory duties.

1850 Any Other Business
There was no other business.

1851 Date of Next Meeting
The next Board meeting will be held on Thursday 10 July 2014 at 12.30pm.
1852 Chair’s review of business
The Chair concluded by saying that he had enjoyed the discussion today, he felt that the College was on a very clear and straight-forward track and thought it was imperative now that the quadrants system was rolled out in a streamlined way with clarity for the Board around the workings in each area.

He thought that the College was working in difficult financial times and he thought it was important for each of the governors to take responsibility for different areas of the College’s business.  However, he remained heartened by the discussions today and at Matfen that the College was on the right track and in the hands of a strong executive team.  He thought that the recruitment of the new Deputy Principal would strengthen the College’s position in this respect.
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